
This  is  an  excerpt  from  Alan  Conrad's  novel,  The
Birdcatcher, 2016 edition – copyright Alan Conrad

The Birdcatcher
Chapter XVIII 

There was an incident when I was still young,
during  my first  year  in  the  claims  business,
that  taught  me  something  so  negative  and
unpleasant about the social world that I’m still
surprised I  didn’t  withdraw from it  then and
there. Why I didn’t go up north and disappear
into the bush the way I’d promised myself  I
would  do  when  I  was  a  boy,  to  find  some
means  of  livelihood  in  the  only  part  of  the
world where I’ve ever felt at home, I still can’t
explain.

Seven or eight months after I started that
first job, a young underwriting supervisor – he
was a year older than me – and a friend of his
who  worked  in  the  same  department,  along
with two other men, rented a large expensive



home  in  mid-town  Toronto  and  invited
everyone in the company to an open house one
Saturday night.  

John  Foster,  the  supervisor,  was  blond,
handsome  and  athletic.  He  came  from  a
moneyed family and he was said to have been
a star quarterback in university.  Though he’d
started as an underwriter, he’d been promoted
to  field  rep  after  only three  months,  then  to
supervisor of his department a year after that.
Everyone was sure that the company had still
bigger plans for him. 

Foster  had a reputation for success with
women. He was something of a folk hero in
the company because of the beautiful women
he dated and how often he changed them. 

He was no friend of mine, but at that time
I was trying hard to learn the social  ropes. I
took every opportunity to get more exposure,
so I accepted the invitation.

The  house  was  a  big  three  story  one,
expensively furnished with many rooms, and it
was crowded with people that night, a lot of
them from outside the company. I got into a
conversation  with  a  young  woman  who  was
new to Toronto,  who’d only been in  town a



couple  of  weeks.  She  had  dark  brown  hair,
dark  eyes,  strikingly  beautiful  skin,  and  she
wore  a  deep purple  dress  that  had  fine  gold
flowers in it. The dress would be the hardest
thing  for  me  to  forget,  the  thing  that  would
trigger unwelcome memories of her for a long
time to come. 

She  was  a  reader  and  had  just  finished
Flaubert’s  Sentimental  Education,  a  book  I
knew well. We had a discussion about it and I
found  her  thoughtful,  with  good  ideas.
Something  about  what  she  said,  and  what  I
saw when I looked in her eyes, convinced me
that I was in the presence of someone who was
genuinely  romantic.  I  was  taken  with  her
immediately  and  the  feeling  seemed  to  be
mutual. When we parted company to mix more
in the crowd, we promised one another that we
would talk again before the night was out.

Shortly after that I was sitting at the end
of  a  couch  in  the  largest  main  floor  room,
taking a break from talking. She was standing
in a small  group at  the far end of the room.
Watching her and realizing how much I liked
her, I remembered how she’d noticed my limp
and asked about it.  Though I hadn’t  told her



the  truth  -  I  hadn’t  been  able  to  talk  about
Vietnam  with  anyone  since  I’d  returned  to
Toronto  -  I  began  to  wish  that  I  could  talk
about it with her.

John  Foster  had  just  joined  her  group
when John’s sidekick Terry,  a short  talkative
young man, sat down beside me. Terry was the
one who worked with Foster  and shared  the
house  with  him and  I  already knew that  he
delighted  in  recounting  John’s  exploits.  We
exchanged  a  few  words,  then  Terry  noticed
that both he and I were watching the girl in the
purple dress. 

“John says he’s going to fuck her,” he told
me. 

I  looked  at  her.  Even  though  at  that
moment Foster  slipped into the space beside
her  and began a  conversation,  I  already had
such faith in her that I wasn’t concerned. I told
Terry  that  John  wouldn’t  succeed  this  time,
that he didn’t have a chance with her. 

Vietnam  destroyed  so  much  of  my
innocence, but not enough it seems.  

I didn’t see when it happened, but at some
point  the  girl  disappeared.  As  I  wandered
about the house, I didn’t see her in any of the



rooms so I started to think she’d left. I never
thought to notice whether Foster was missing.

She might have been gone an hour. When
she reappeared, I was surprised, but happy. I
approached her a second time, but found her
much  quieter  and  strangely  distant.  She
showed no interest in talking to me at all, so I
gave up and went home wondering what I’d
done wrong.

Maybe  the  innocence  of  youth  is  there
intentionally. Maybe we need it to protect us
from  truths  that  are  too  strong  for  us  then.
Something was trying to protect me, for I went
away from that house with only a feeling of
discomfort about what had happened. Though
the evidence was there, I couldn’t see it. But
chance was against me. That Monday morning
I was in  a coffee shop with another adjuster
when John, Terry, and two other men came in
and sat down at the table beside us.

Foster began to tell them about the young
woman, how he’d taken her into Terry's room,
how quickly he’d taken off the purple dress –
he  actually referred  to  the  color  of  it  -  how
easily he’d had her, how he’d done everything
he’d wanted with her. 



The others  listened intently and eagerly,
occasionally  laughing  as  he  gave  them  his
blow  by  blow  description.  Unfortunately  I
listened too, stunned, unable to believe what I
was hearing.  But because of the reference to
the purple dress I knew it was her.

When he began to tell them some of the
things  she’d  said  to  him,  my  mind,  or  my
heart, mercifully stopped me from hearing any
more.  When the  loudest  outburst  of  laughter
came, I didn’t know what had triggered it.

I  felt as if I had been sucker-punched. I
wanted  to  get  out  of  there  and  leave  that
company  altogether,  which  I  would  do  in  a
couple of months.

I tried to believe it had been nothing but a
rape, but there had been a calmness in the girl
afterward that didn’t fit with that. I tried to tell
myself that I’d been mistaken about her, that
there had really been nothing in her to admire
or be attracted to, but thatt didn’t work either.
What I’d seen in those eyes had been real. I
struggled to understand how a woman like that
could  give  herself  so  easily  to  a  man  like
Foster and I had no answer.

It felt as if that dark ghost that had stalked



me around the  Far  East  had  just  set  another
trap for me and I’d fallen straight into it.  

How could  a  man mock  a  woman he’d
just made love to? 

In  Vietnam and  Indonesia  I  had  treated
the  prostitutes  I’d  known with  respect,  even
with a kind of reverence. When I held one of
them in my arms, it felt as if Mother Nature
herself had entrusted me with one of her most
precious creations and I had always done my
best not to let her down. I still cherished the
memory of a couple of them and I would never
have talked about them with any man. 

I didn’t understand how Foster could do
that, but in the years to come I was going to
hear men talk about women that way again and
again.  

I  felt  more  distant  from other  men than
ever. I felt more anger than when I’d fought
them as a boy. But I didn’t know how to fight
them now. 

There  was  such  a  profound  difference
between my way of responding to women and
theirs.  Though  I  fell  in  love  fast  –  it  could
happen in an instant – it always felt wrong to
move in quickly.



To me, the ideal meeting with a woman
would happen in some uninhabited wilderness,
in a place where there were no people looking
on. The first evidence of her might be nothing
more than the hint of a beautiful footprint at
the side of a stream. We would examine each
other’s tracks, follow each other at a distance,
catch glimpses of each other,  drawing closer
day by day. Because of our shyness, we would
need time to get used to each other and there
would  be  mystery  in  getting  to  know  one
another that way. 

There would be no hurry when there were
no competitors waiting at our elbows to move
in at the first chance.

When we finally met, eye contact would
be the clinching event for us, not the opening
gambit as it is in the modern game of love.

There must have been love like that in the
world once, maybe tens of thousands of years
ago.  

Solitary  people  aren’t  meant  to  attend
crowded  house  parties  where  alcohol  and
conversation  are  flowing,  where  our  shyness
and  sensitivity  are  no  match  for  the  hungry
impatient sexuality of social men and women.



A man like me can only look on with dismay
when he has to watch the brutal  appetites of
other  men  bypass  whatever  fineness  they
might encounter in a woman, disregarding any
hope she might have for romance, something
they have no use for. 

There was no romance, or mystery, during
an hour in a locked bedroom in a house filled
with people. That was something else. 

No, Vietnam had done nothing to prepare
me  for  that.  At  least  there  I’d  gone  in
expecting  something  terrible.  I  wasn’t
surprised  by  the  ferocity  of  some  of  the
fighting.  I  was  only  surprised  by  my  own
weakness.

In the war men were often driven to the
basest acts by the brutal choice between killing
and being killed, and the frequent presence of
death in its ugliest forms. But in civilian life,
where there was little that should bring it on, I
began to see that social men had an appetite
for low behavior anyway. To them, in a house
full of people like that, it was perfectly natural
to rush the mating with a woman, to enjoy her
as soon as possible in case someone else got to
her first.  



Foster was now a rich man, the owner of
one of Toronto’s largest insurance brokerages.
Though I hadn’t seen him in many years, I’d
heard of his palatial home, his expensive cars
and his craving for money. Though he had a
wife now and a couple of children, I knew he
still  kept  company  with  beautiful  women.  I
had no trouble believing it, for during my own
life I had seen, with increasing dismay, what
an aphrodisiac money was for women.

Besides,  since  ancient  times,  throughout
history,  rich  and  powerful  men  have  always
been allowed to play by their  own rules and
take  what  they wanted.  It  was  nothing  new.
Foster was just a minor example of that. 

Society  sailed  on  pretending  it  was  so
moral and civilized, psychologists maintaining
that  the  acts  of  the  John  Fosters  were  just
lamentable errors, insisting that we all aspired
to  a  higher  level  of  behavior.  We  were  all
supposed to believe that the human animal was
something fine. We congratulated ourselves on
our  social  evolution  and  we  exhorted  our
children to be honest, sensitive, and unselfish,
while,  in  the  real  world,  we  rewarded
selfishness,  callousness  and  dishonesty  in



spades.    
It was soon after the experience with the

young woman in the purple dress that I began
to notice the bribery and kickbacks that were
endemic to the claims business. I learned that
we  were  supposed  to  pretend  they  didn’t
happen either. When you saw your supervisor
or manager on the take, you weren’t supposed
to say anything about it. Financial corruption,
that chronic illness of civilization, so common
everywhere in the world, couldn’t be admitted
in North America because we needed to feel
superior.

But, though I was hurt and disillusioned, I
didn’t  give up. No, I foolishly continued my
young quixotic quest to  understand people.  I
hadn’t  yet  received  all  the  brutal  lessons  I
would  need  before  I  would  fully  understand
that my kind weren’t welcome in that world.
Eventually I would learn enough that I would
never  again,  in  any  social  circle,  allow  my
heart to reach out to a woman. In other offices
I would work in, right up to TNM, no woman
would ever succeed in making me her lover.
Though  I  didn’t  fully  understand  what  had
happened to me, I did my best to make sure it



never happened again. 

Late in the fall a couple of years after that,
I went hunting alone in the wild country on the
east side of Lake Superior, between Marathon
and White River, to relive again three trips my
uncle and I had made there when I was in my
teens. Except when I was sighting in my gun
the first  day,  I  never fired it.  I  found it  was
enough  just  to  walk  through  those  places
again, absorbing the beauty of that wilderness
and remembering what  it  was like when my
uncle and I had been together and the world
had been so much simpler. 

It was a good week and I was in a good
mood  coming  back.  As  the  train  passed
through  isolated  villages  and  the  country  in
between,  I  alternated  between  reading  the
books I’d brought with me and watching the
woods,  lakes  and  rivers  pass  outside  the
window.  The  low  wooded  mountains,  silent
and formidable in their  November grays  and
dark greens, waited impassively for winter to
come.  There’s  something  comforting  about
great forests that continue mile after mile with
no  identifiable  boundaries.  Looking  out  at



them,  I  thought  again  that  humanity  didn’t
have the upper hand everywhere.

One of  the  books  I  had  with  me was  a
collection,  in  translation,  of  the  poems  of
Federico  Garcia  Lorca.  I  was  early  in  my
discovery  of  Spanish  literature.  Late  in  the
afternoon,  I  came  to  that  poem  where  he
describes his heart running off to the ‘forest of
love’. He calls to it, pleads for it to come back.
For, although there are beautiful things in that
forest  –  like  clear  flowing  springs  and
something called the ‘great rose of forever’ –
he  says  it  will  not  find  love  there  because
people don’t go to the forest any more.

Looking  out  the  window,  watching  the
woods go by, I thought about that. Lorca had
written those lines in 1923, so the scarcity of
real love was nothing new. The forest of love
had been empty for a long time.

That reminded me of the young woman in
the purple dress.

Usually I skipped over her image as soon
as  it  came  into  my thoughts,  but  this  time,
induced  by  Lorca  and  made  braver  by  the
passing  wilderness,  I  faced  up  to  her  once
more.  



I  asked myself  the question  again.  How
could a woman who’d liked Flaubert go in that
room with Foster?

I  wondered  if  she  had  been  wearing  a
mask, if that’s what had fooled me. Maybe the
dress itself had been part of the mask. Clothes
do contribute to the human disguise.  

Maybe  in  the  social  world  I  had  been
exploring  the  fine  feelings  were  only  in  the
masks,  only  on  the  surface.  Maybe  when
social men and women took off their clothes
there was nothing left but their basic appetite
for sex. Maybe once Foster took that dress off
there was nothing left  in  her but  unashamed
desire.

But her interest in the book had seemed so
real.

I  remembered  that  in  Sentimental
Education Frederic Moreau’s lifelong hope to
find  romantic  love  was  finally  crushed.  And
Flaubert  would  have  been  more  skeptical  of
our time than he was of his own. 

I was beginning to see that most people,
when they read fiction or looked at films – for
almost  no  one  read  poetry  -  they  kept  that
world,  the  world  of  myth  and  romance,



separate  from the everyday world they lived
in.  They  weren’t  able  to  link  them.  They
couldn’t  see  that  a  life  deprived of  romance
wasn’t real at all.  

The train passed over the bridge west of
Chapleau.  I  saw  again  the  sparkling  river
flowing  underneath  and  I  wondered  if  the
problem wasn’t simply that people no longer
believed in love.

They talked about it often enough, but, in
the  same  way  that  most  of  them,  including
some  who  professed  otherwise,  no  longer
believed in gods simply because there were no
gods to be found in front of their noses, maybe
the  absence  of  real  love  in  their  lives  had
convinced them that it didn’t exist either. That
might explain the girl  in the purple dress.  If
she’d no longer believed in love,  if to her it
was just a nice idea from the past that had no
relevance to the world she lived in, you could
understand  why  she  went  in  the  room  with
Foster.    

I  had encountered her once more, a few
weeks after the night at Foster’s house. She’d
come up to me, friendly again, ready to talk. I
turned my back on her  and walked away.  It



wasn’t  kind,  but  I  don’t  think  it  was
unjustified.  She  was  no  longer  someone  I
could ever love.

But that hadn’t got rid of her. Her image
had come up again and again. Two years later,
riding in that train and thinking about her, it
still hurt that whatever I’d had to offer hadn’t
been worth waiting for. 

When other women hear a story like the
one of the purple dress, they inevitably express
their  disgust.  But  that  was no consolation to
me,  for  I’d gained enough experience  in  the
intervening  time  to  conclude  that  most  of
them, if  they had the chance and knew they
wouldn’t be found out, would line up eagerly
for sex like that. 

And they were just as ready to mock their
lovers, especially their husbands, who they so
eagerly  put  down  in  front  of  friends  and
family.

Social people often loved one another as
if they hated one another.

And they were far more promiscuous than
they pretended to be.  

I had come to see that there were milder
versions  of  what  Foster  and  the  girl  in  the



purple dress did. There were more tasteful men
and women who were willing to put  off  the
consummation  until  it  could  be  performed
discreetly, away from the public eye. Yet when
it was finished, it was just as loveless.

So many had given up on love. So many
were willing to accept so little.  If a husband
simply  kept  a  job,  helped  pay the  mortgage
and  stayed  away  from  other  women,  most
women were willing to call that love.

I wondered if Balzac,  when he said that
our civilization was monstrously sad, was not
thinking about that. 

I watched the sun setting on the other side
of a long lake we were passing and I thought
again of the forest of love. If no one entered
the forest any more, didn’t that mean that love,
if it  still  existed, had to be found elsewhere?
Maybe it had been scattered across the world
and was now hiding like a wounded animal in
remote corners and recesses. Maybe to find it
now you  had  to  forget  about  the  forest  and
wander  instead  through  the  psychological
deserts and wastelands. Maybe if you searched
long enough, it was still there to be found.

Though the evidence was growing that I



was not going to find it, though the incident of
the girl in the purple dress still felt like proof
that I was permanently alone, that the boy who
had  wanted  to  remain  separate  from  other
people had been right all along, I watched the
far shore of the lake and decided that it wasn’t
time to give up yet. 

The sun went below the horizon and the
train began to leave the lake behind. I saw the
first star come out in the sky, the first evidence
of the night that was drawing closer, a night I
would never want to forget.  

For someone was coming to my rescue. A
few hours later, at midnight as the train pulled
into the mining town of Sudbury, I would see
her  in  the  light  of  a  streetlamp,  standing by
herself on the platform in her jeans and heavy
leather jacket, her big bag over her shoulder,
looking  tall  and  unafraid  though  she’d  just
come through a sea of trouble. I would watch
her walk to the door of my car, hear her climb
the  steps  and come inside.  Even now,  I  can
still see every step she took as she came down
the  aisle,  every  one  of  her  beautiful
movements as she put her bag away and took
the seat beside me. 



Before  that  night  was  over,  before  that
train pulled into Toronto at seven o’clock the
next morning, Janet and I were in love.

 


